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EDITORIAL
APRIL 1990

The good news is that Spring is here and the better news is that this will be followed by Summer, with all the opportunities to take part in rallies, runs, country fairs and all the other enjoyable outdoor activities. I think that being a Sevener really heightens anticipation at this time of year.

The cover picture this month is a reminder of last June, showing a modest John Page receiving his trophy from the famous and durable Stanley Edge at the Spye Park Rally.

Within we have various items of news, the late Robin Allen's report of the Gosport Run, some hints on roof repairs, another DA7C Crossword Puzzle, information on a catalytic converter and some April nonsense.

Assuming that you receive the Newsletter after Easter, here's hoping that you had a pleasant break and that the 'Dorsets' involved in the St. Malo holiday have returned with their Sevens intact and their faces wreathed in smiles.

Happy days!
John.
MAY NEWSLETTER - Items welcome, by 27th April.

***,*****#****

SECRETARIAL

Hi Gang,

I spent a very interesting couple of hours at Beaulieu, previewing the Christies Classic Car Sale the other day. The event took place in the biggest marquee I have ever seen and contained some of the most exotic cars. There were several Ferraris priced at between 150K and 200K (I wonder if that's in Monopoly money!), a couple of cheap Rolls Royces between 30-50K and a magnificent Aston Martin DB4 in British Racing Green at about £60,000. (I wonder what they would give me for the Ruby in part ex.!!). On the vintage side there was a baby Peugeot, the one the Seven is supposed to be based on, which does look like a small Chummy, and a beautiful Vauxhall tourer of about 1924/5 at a suggested price of about £30,000.
We were given a free (yes free even at Beaulieu) glass of wine. I can only imagine that this was to stop you drooling over all those beautiful cars. I should like to have attended the sale on the following Tuesday, but that cost £10, plus a day off work.

I have just received the tickets for the 'Dorsets’ trip to France at Easter, and have sent my cheque off to Beacon Insurance for the Green Card. This year we are going to St. Malo, but with a reduced showing on past years, only four families, but doubtless it will be as enjoyable as always.

Don't forget to bring something unusual along for our 'What's My Thingy' evening on Club Night. I thought I'd bring the Wife!!!!

See you there,

[image: image3.png][image: image4.png]GLYN
MRS EVE ALLEN and her family have kindly given permission for us to include the late Robin Allen's report on the January Run.

Robin wrote the following immediately after the Run and just prior to entering hospital for a serious operation from which, sadly, he did not recover. We shall remember him as an enthusiast and a humorous and brave man.
THE PORTSMOUTH RUN
SUNDAY, 21ST JANUARY 1990

This time we must be thankful to David who planned the run from the

'Cat and Fiddle' at Hinton Admiral to the Submarine Museum at Gosport - by a Country Lane route.

It rained again, for the third successive Club Run and windscreen wipers, also some paper wipers, were the order of the day. It was main roads via Lyndhurst to Romsey, a little twirl there, and we were off again. We ran somewhere north of Southampton I guess, through lanes in the Forest and parts of Hampshire as yet undiscovered by many of the folk in the A7s who came along.

David joined the Run at Romsey, making the number up to eleven vehicles. For the older or more staid members, the flying speed allowed drivers only partial glimpses of the rain-drenched, but beautiful countryside and Forest through which we travelled. A novice, who shall remain nameless, discovered that easing the throttle allowed longer glimpses of this superb part of England which we have the privilege to live near and enjoy.

Travelling at this more sedate speed, he was not left and lost, the chap in front kindly waited at the next road junction to indicate the way ahead.

The cars got muddier by the minute, and people watched as the Sevens went by. Two farmers leaning on a gate gazed in wonder. 'Ain't seen anything like that red'un since afore the war. Darn me there's another and another, all colours Bill, well I'll be blowed.' Were they smiling or laughing at us? Made a change for them I'm sure on a wet Sunday morning.

We stopped on the outskirts of Lee On Solent. 'Bit tricky here chaps, make for the Swordfish at Lee if you get parted,' - no more waiting at the next junction for the slow ‘uns.

The novice ran out of petrol with the lunch stop only a mile or so away. The remainder of the cars were waved on. No trouble - just petrol. He had been caught before, and now carried one of those unmentionable red plastic things. Brian stopped, and shortly afterwards his engine stopped as well, 'Out of petrol? Have some of this.' They were able to get to a garage.

Mid-day fare was taken at the Swordfish and the wind blew in from the distant Isle of Wight. Less rain now. One of the saloons left early with four adults and two large suitcases. What capacity! Brian left as well, duty called.

David took us on to the Museum car park at Gosport, right on time. The rain stopped, and it was bright again. We were conducted over, not through, the 'A' Class submarine 'Alliance'.

Could we take her to sea after our tour, fire a torpedo, cook a meal, blow the tanks, splice the mainbrace more like. Very interesting. Why does the torpedo have two propellers asked the guide. A lady answered this highly technical question in no time. What's a bilge pump. No one asked. Always wanted to know what a bilge pump was. Perhaps they don't have them on submarines.
A look round the oldest sub. no. 1 'Holland' finished off the visit. The novice took his leave. Going over the light controlled bridge at Hasler, did he pass a red? Well maybe on amber. Bit of a struggle getting to the apex, second gear job, should have had a run at if, bit slow. What's this, moderns coming in the opposite direction? What idiot is driving an Austin 7 over this one-way bridge when we are whizzing across from the other side?'

A woman was driving the second car, her male partner went berserk, if the car had been open top, he'd have shot out skywards! Plenty of room to pass old chap, don't get excited. There, just keep to the left.

It began to rain again on the way home. We might have been disappointed if it hadn't.

Robin Allen.
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MURRAY PACEY. It is with great regret that we have heard that Murray died, after a short illness, on 21st March. A lifelong motoring enthusiast, his association with Austin Sevens went back to the early 50s when he organised and participated in racing in connection with the 750 Club, notably at Ibsley Aerodrome and Blandford Camp.

In his early days as a member of the DA7C he could often be seen driving his TR2 and in recent years had become a valued benefactor to our Club.

We shall miss his unassuming and knowledgeable presence at Club Meetings and his friendship. On behalf of Club Members the Committee expresses its condolences to his wife and family.
Thanks to the A7 Owners Club (London) Newsletter (February 1988) for the following.

ROOF CONSTRUCTION AND REPAIR

By H. J. BUTLER

IN Fig, 1 is shown the construction of a modern saloon roof which is covered with leather cloth, or other material to prevent drumming. The cant rails are joined to the side-roof rails by short curved ribs. This part of the roof is metal panelled. The two side rails are connected by a series of hoopsticks which in turn support lengthwise battens. These form the foundation of the flexible covering.

[image: image7.png]An enlargement of a portion of the roof framework is illustrated in Fig. 2. It will be noted that the side rail is recessed so that there is a flush surface when the roof cover is placed in position. The side rails and battens are lapped into the front rail above the screen and the edge of the roof material is hidden by a metal moulding as shown in Fig. 3. There is a similar rail and method of fixing across the back of the roof.

Defects Likely to Arise.

Any part of the roof framework may be cracked or broken. A screw or nail may work loose, which although it may not allow water to come through, yet squeak​ing and chafing are set up which wear the surrounding parts. The fabric covering may become dull and may often be renovated by the use of a suitable paint or dressing which saves the expense of renewal.
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Repairing a Broken Front Rail.

Fig. 4 illustrates the various parts which have to be detached when the wooden rail above the screen is broken. The screen is removed by unscrewing the side irons from the front pillars. The broken front rail consists of a header rail, grooved for the top tube of the screen, and a rail above it shaped to the roof curve. This is rebated on its back edge for the roof cover in a similar manner to the side rails already described.

To release the front rail the drip mould​ing is unfastened. The roof cover is released by lifting the moulding which secures its edges. This moulding is also shown in Fig. 3. The roof cover usually consists of a pad of cotton wadding overlaid with muslin which is immediately under the leather cloth. Often the wad​ding lies on a foundation of wire netting which is fixed with staples at the edges. Netting and woodwork do not come in contact, because there is a layer, of felt between them.

After undoing the roof lining, a portion of each side roof panel is unfastened. Then the front rail is unscrewed at the ends from the cant rail and the ends of all lengthwise members released. A new rail is made With the old one used as a pattern.

By adopting a lap joint as shown in Fig. t, the new rail is easily inserted from above. To strengthen the joint between the front rail and cant rail, small plates may he screwed on the inside corners. The side panels and roof cover are refixed, also the drip moulding, after which the. screen is inserted and the roof lining replaced.
Splicing a Broken Cant Rail.

[image: image9.png]The top illustration in Fig. 5 shows a broken cant rail and it is proposed to splice it instead of inserting a new rail throughout. After removing the drip moulding, also the roof lining around the damaged area, the cant rail is sawn through each side of the fracture. A new cant rail section is prepared which, as shown in Fig. 5, is first notched for the ends of the side panel ribs.

If the portion of cant rail to be replaced includes a joint with a body or standing pillar, then the new rail is lapped or mortised for this pillar. The exposed ends of the existing cant rail are next cut for a splice and the new piece is shaped accordingly. The splice at each end is cut so that it may be fitted from  underneath. At the bottom of Fig. 5 the new portion of rail has been screwed into position.

Re-covering the Roof.

If the roof leaks badly, the only

remedy is a new cover. After re​

moving the metal moulding all round the edges, the tacks are released which fasten the material to the wooden framework. When the wadding is taken off, the roof should be examined for any defective places. Test each joint of the battens with the hoopsticks to ascertain that all is secure.

The leather cloth is cut to size with an allowance of 11/2 in. all round, so that it is both 3 in. longer, and wider than the roof opening. A good method of stretching the cover into position is to tack it first in the centre of the front and back edges, then at a corner, followed by tacks in the diagonally opposite corner. After this the other corners are secured. The next stage is to complete the tacking of the front, then the back and finally the sides. Here the tacking proceeds from the centre to the ends. When the edges of the cover have been trimmed it is then ready for its moulding.

Root Mouldings.

It is advisable to use new metal mouldings rather than attempt to replace the old one. The moulding which conceals the edges of the roof cover usually has a flange. This is folded over the part where the nails or screws are placed so that the heads of the fastenings are hidden. This flange is secured in place neatly by hammering it down with a piece of wood which is shaped on the underside to fit the moulding when closed.

The drip moulding, or roof guttering, is made in a similar manner. It has an upper lip or flange for folding and a channel at the bottom which forms the water gutter.

This can be seen clearly in the illustra​tion on the previous page.

Reviving a Root Cover.

To revive a roof cover which is shabby but waterproof, it is first scrubbed with soap and water, well rinsed and wiped dry with a cloth. Any unevenness of surface is corrected with fine sandpaper applied gently, because care must be taken not to create any thin places. After dusting the roof, a coat of dressing or paint is brushed on. This paint may be purchased specially prepared for the work. The first coat is allowed to soak in thoroughly, at least overnight, then it is ready for a second coat, which, when dry, may receive a coat of wax polish.
OUR CHAIRMAN has been in touch with the British Motor Industry Heritage Trust enquiring about an A7 chassis number. The Trust has certain A7 production records in its archives. If your car is an early one you may be interested in the following:
AUSTIN SEVEN production records preserved by the BMIHT:
Four volumes, appr. 10,000 cars to each volume.

Vol. 1:.Car number series A8;

from car number A8/101 to car number A8/9999

from chassis number 77535 to chassis number 87433 from 31 January 1929 to 5 June 1929
Vol. 2: Car number aeries A9;

from car number A9/•101 to car number A9/9999

from chassis number 87434 to chassis number 97332.

from 5 June .1929 to. 3 October 1929
Vol. 3: Car number series B1;

from car number B1/'101 to car number B1/9999

from chassis number 107228 to chassis number 117126 from 13 March 1930 to 10 September 1930
Vol. 4: Car number series B3;

from car number 83/101 to car number B3/9999

from chassis number 127026 to chassis number 136924 from 7 January 1931 to 14 May 1931
No other Austin Seven production records are known to be preserved, nor any records for any other pre-war Austins.
CONGRATULATIONS to Mabel Moody and Brian Toalster who were judged best dressed lady and gentleman at the fun-filled '50s and 60s Evening'. Mabel's dress was the genuine article, fondly preserved from those days. Nice to see you cutting a dash in it again, Mabel!
Brian had delved into his well-known extensive wardrobe for some rare gear and became a very convincing hippy.

There were some really choice costumes over-all. Jill and Margaret's hemlines caught my eye. I wonder why?

WARM THANKS to Pat Llewellyn for organising the above event. It was, a great success, as ever, when the 'Dorsets' let themselves go. Not that they need much of an excuse!
THANKS ALSO to the disc jockey and to the management of The Dudsbury for the kind hospitality. The food was outstanding. Lucky Dudsbury ploughmen if that is what they get.

CONGRATULATIONS to Chris and Linda Smith on the birth of a son, Joshua Wesley Samuel.

PAUL NUNN had some interesting photographs last Club Night showing the progress he is making with his Bullnose Morris Van. We shall certainly enjoy seeing that on the road - it looks very tasty already.
NOT A LOT OF PEOPLE KNOW THIS - Paul Mainzer has discovered that the drag link springs on the A7 are identical to those on the Mini. The part number at Wadham Stringer is 21A370 (1/161415 PSO 727382 BX20). This could be useful.

AN INTERESTING LEAFLET has been received from Bob Stanley concerning the POWERPLUS cartridge which can be installed in a car's fuel line, near the carburettor, where it is said to lubricate the combustion zone and keep it virtually free of carbon and other corrosives. Other claims are that it will boost petrol octane, provide more power for towing or acceleration, reduce exhaust emissions and provide a quieter and more responsive engine.

According to the information given the cartridge has a ferrite core, along with metal alloy cones and works in two ways!​

1. The electromagnetic effect of the ferrite core affects the ionic charges of the hydrocarbon and oxygen molecules enhancing their bonding thereby burning off more of the fuel than before.

2. The alloy reacts with liquid fuel and mild steel and traces tin as a high grade lubricant into the fuel in minute molecular form (thereby replacing the lubricant effect of lead in petrol with none of the negative side effects), and another trace element controls high speed flame formation to prevent pre-ignition i.e.`knocking'.

Further information can be obtained from Powerplus Southern Ltd., 143, Millbrook Road East, SOUTHAMPTON, Hants, SO1 OHQ.

You may like to speak to Bob first. He has installed one in his Mini and believes that it has improved its performance.
FOR SALE- Sidevalve RELIANT 1957 Taxed and tested. £500 o.n.o. Enquiries to Nick Place 535116.
HOW'S YOUR THREE DIMENSIONAL THINKING?

Jeff Bridge has come up with a nice little puzzle. See below. Answer next month.

The drawings below were sent to the rig shop which was asked to make the solid object. It claimed that the side view was missing.

The draughtsman said there were no hidden lines missing from the sketch. Provide the toolmaker with the side view.
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WE ARE GRATEFUL this month again

[image: image11.png]to Susan Moody for the Newsletter typing. When Susie delivered her excellent efforts into your Editor's eager hands she also surreptitiously handed me the following verses that her father, Leonard, had written concerning his long-standing, success​ful and almost complete Box Saloon restoration.

[image: image12.png]What a talented lot we have in our Club! Leonard's a modest chap and is in for a surprise!
Glyn has asked me to publish the following. On arrival at our hotel in Jersey for the Dorsets' Easter trip last year the Manager handed me a letter which I thought you might like to see. It was addressed to The Reverend Glyn Llewellyn, Dorset Austin Seven Club Party and was marked 'To await arrival'! I read it out aloud in the bar that evening and you can imagine the merriment and comments it caused. Here is a copy:​

Glyn.
Bureau des Etrangers, St. Helier, Jersey, C.I.

21st March 1989

The Reverend Glyn Llewellyn,

Dorset Austin Seven Club Party,

Allendale Hotel,

Mont L'Abbe, Jersey, C.I.

Dear Mr. Llewellyn,

We have been notified that you are bringing a party of Austin Seven enthusiasts to Jersey this Easter and I think I might be of help to you.

Apart from my police work I collect and deal in vintage and classic cars, including the laughable Austin Seven. No doubt some of your cars will fall to bits or need transplants during your stay and I can offer the

following 1932 Rolling chassis, only three wheels, but with fitted castors offside rear. £2,734.99

1929 Radiator, blocked but serviceable. £85

1927 Speedo cable (shorty type, 1 ft. 31 ins.) £14.95

1927 Recovered steering wheel (slightly square) €10.93 1936/39 Five plastic cylinder head nuts. 2p. each

1929/39 Fan pulley, genuine hardwood, needs some finishing. £92

1936/39 Polystyrene mock dynamo brushes (security items) 5p. per dozen

1923/28 Recycled Jersey Times cylinder head gaskets, used only twice before.

1926 Pratt’s petrol can (side missing) £12

1989 Volumes 1 and 2 of 'Paul's Maiden Run' £48 per set. 
1989 Austin 7 unleaded petrol conversion kit. £250

1932 Five leaf front spring, severely twisted, suit badly tilting Box Saloon (one shackle) £19.99

1924/32 Updraught 22FZ/F4B Carburettor, excellent throughout, but no bowl or jet key

1923/31 Split type windscreen, no glass or frame. POA

1929 ? Three small bags of rust - believed to be lower frame mountings of a 1929 Wydor body. Discovered off Alderney following equinoctual gales 1964. £14.99

In addition to the above I can offer the following cars:

A7 1929 Fabric saloon in very clean condition. €8,500 or £10 down and 849 monthly payments of £10.50

A7 Two-seater sports £12,500, only run 251,655 miles, maker's guarantee. Eighteen moths deferred terms if required.

A7 Tourer, full equipment, colour orange with greenish wings, perfect throughout, but no rear axle. £7,500 o.n.o. (No time wasters or cameras)

A7 Mulliner saloon, rare condition, ex lending craft/field kitchen, a rare car, of historic value. £500 or £1 down and 750 monthly payments.

A7 Racing van, 1929, Brooklands overhauled, cycle type wings and forced lubrication, really fast, would suit anyone always late for work, carry all the spares you need in this desirable vehicle. £42,000 and with three week guarantee. No offers.

A7 Special, do not be put off because this vehicle has six 24 inch wheels and dual controls. Four reverse gears for escaping from traffic wardens or confusing Vascar guns, low mileage, some body damage. Loves unleaded.Offers over £90.000.

I hope that we can be of service, Mr. Llewellyn, to you and to your Club Members.  To contact me ring Freephone 009990, before 7 a.m. or after closing time. Alternatively Charlie Hungerford would take a message.

With best wishes for your stay.
Yours hopefully,

Jim Bergerac.

(Blush, blush. On their return your Editor had to admit to being the author).
THE MARCH WORDSEARCH PUZZLE

Ah, well, yes - there were a couple or so mistakes. I'm not admitting that I shouldn't have copied the rough draft lying on my back. So -a PEARING is a worn bearing and IGNNITION is due to a worn battery. CHAOS IS what a good chassis doesn't lead to. Will try harder next time. The word not listed was TAPPET.
NO SUCH ERRORS in this month's puzzle. "Let's have another crossword puzzle'!, they said, so here goes !-
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EVENTS

APRIL Thursday 19th April. CLUB NIGHT, at The Dudsbury. 8.00 p.m. A 'What's My Thingy' Evening. Please try to bring along an unusual object for Club-Members to identify. It can be something motoring or something else.

Thursday 26th April. COMMITTEE MEETING at the Tyrrells Ford 8.30 p.m.

Sunday 29th April. CLUB RUN. (Again a week later than usual.) A Wiltshire Wander. Meet at the Furlong Car Park, Ringwood at 10.15 for 10.30 a.m.

MAY

Thursday 3rd May. '9 to Late' at The Coach and Horses, Wimborne. (For those who want to meet for a natter.)

Sat./Mon. 5/6/7th May. Bristol A7 Club 25th Anniversary Event. Details last month.

Thursday 17th May. CLUB NIGHT; at The Dudsbury. Details next month.

Sunday 20th May. St. Edward's School Auto Fayre. Club Event. Details last month. Remember- entry forms to be returned to Gary before the end of April.

Sunday 27th May. DA7C Blandford Camp Driving Tests. Details next month.

FURTHER EVENTS NOTIFIED
-

22nd April. The Daffodil Run.

3rd June. W.V.P.C. Motorcade, Braemore. House. There will be a DA7C Club Stand.

16/17th June. Bristol A7C Spye Park Rally.

8/9th September. Beaulieu Autojumble. 
30th September. A7OC Autumn Amble.
THE MARCH WEST DORSET RUN went very well we hear, but have no report as yet. Hopefully we shall have one for the next Newsletter.

[image: image15.png] 

